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Councillors Bob Johnson (Chair), Ian Auckland (Deputy Chair), Lewis Dagnall, 
Gill Furniss, Neale Gibson, Julie Gledhill, Ibrar Hussain, Helen Mirfin-Boukouris, 
Roy Munn, Robert Murphy, Joe Otten, Ray Satur, Martin Smith, Steve Wilson and 
Paul Wood 
 
Substitute Members 
 
In accordance with the Constitution, Substitute Members may be provided for the 
above Committee Members as and when required. 
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PUBLIC ACCESS TO THE MEETING 

 
The Economic and Environmental Wellbeing Committee exercises an overview and 
scrutiny function in respect of the planning, development and monitoring of service 
performance and other issues in respect of the area of Council activity relating to 
planning and economic development, wider environmental issues, culture, leisure, 
skills and training, and the quality of life in the City. 
 
A copy of the agenda and reports is available on the Council’s website at 
www.sheffield.gov.uk. You can also see the reports to be discussed at the meeting if 
you call at the First Point Reception, Town Hall, Pinstone Street entrance.  The 
Reception is open between 9.00 am and 5.00 pm, Monday to Thursday and between 
9.00 am and 4.45 pm. on Friday.  You may not be allowed to see some reports 
because they contain confidential information.  These items are usually marked * on 
the agenda.  
 
Members of the public have the right to ask questions or submit petitions to Scrutiny 
Committee meetings and recording is allowed under the direction of the Chair.  
Please see the website or contact Democratic Services for further information 
regarding public questions and petitions and details of the Council’s protocol on 
audio/visual recording and photography at council meetings. 
 
Scrutiny Committee meetings are normally open to the public but sometimes the 
Committee may have to discuss an item in private.  If this happens, you will be asked 
to leave.  Any private items are normally left until last.  If you would like to attend the 
meeting please report to the First Point Reception desk where you will be directed to 
the meeting room. 
 
If you require any further information about this Scrutiny Committee, please 
contact Alice Nicholson, Policy and Improvement Officer on 0114 27 35065 or email 
alice.nicholson@sheffield.gov.uk 
 
 

FACILITIES 

 
There are public toilets available, with wheelchair access, on the ground floor of the 
Town Hall.  Induction loop facilities are available in meeting rooms. 
 
Access for people with mobility difficulties can be obtained through the ramp on the 
side to the main Town Hall entrance. 
 



 

 

 

ECONOMIC AND ENVIRONMENTAL WELLBEING SCRUTINY AND POLICY 
DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE AGENDA 

16 MARCH 2016 
 

Order of Business 

 
1. Welcome and Housekeeping Arrangements  
   
2. Apologies for Absence  
   
3. Exclusion of Public and Press  
 To identify items where resolutions may be moved to 

exclude the press and public 
 

 

4. Declarations of Interest (Pages 1 - 4) 
 Members to declare any interests they have in the business 

to be considered at the meeting 
 

 

5. Minutes of the Previous Meeting (Pages 5 - 10) 
 To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Committee 

held on 17th February, 2016 
 

 

6. Public Questions and Petitions  
 To receive any questions or petitions from members of the 

public 
 

 

7. Bus Services in Sheffield (Pages 11 - 22) 
 (a) Petitions referred from the Council meeting held on 

2nd December, 2015 
 
Report of the Policy and Improvement Officer 
 

(b) Sheffield Bus Partnership – Review of Network 
Changes 

 
To receive a presentation from Stephen Edwards, 
Director, SYPTE, on the review and the lessons 
learnt 
 
In attendance will be members of the Sheffield Bus 
Partnership, including bus operators, SYPTE and 
Sheffield City Council – Councillor Terry Fox 
(Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport) 
and David Caulfield (Director of Development 
Services) 
 

 
 

 

8. Date of Next Meeting  



 

 

 The next meeting of the Committee will be held on a date to 
be arranged 
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ADVICE TO MEMBERS ON DECLARING INTERESTS AT MEETINGS 

 
If you are present at a meeting of the Council, of its executive or any committee of 
the executive, or of any committee, sub-committee, joint committee, or joint sub-
committee of the authority, and you have a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (DPI) 
relating to any business that will be considered at the meeting, you must not:  
 

• participate in any discussion of the business at the meeting, or if you become 
aware of your Disclosable Pecuniary Interest during the meeting, participate 
further in any discussion of the business, or  

• participate in any vote or further vote taken on the matter at the meeting.  

These prohibitions apply to any form of participation, including speaking as a 
member of the public. 

You must: 
 

• leave the room (in accordance with the Members’ Code of Conduct) 

• make a verbal declaration of the existence and nature of any DPI at any 
meeting at which you are present at which an item of business which affects or 
relates to the subject matter of that interest is under consideration, at or before 
the consideration of the item of business or as soon as the interest becomes 
apparent. 

• declare it to the meeting and notify the Council’s Monitoring Officer within 28 
days, if the DPI is not already registered. 

 
If you have any of the following pecuniary interests, they are your disclosable 
pecuniary interests under the new national rules. You have a pecuniary interest if 
you, or your spouse or civil partner, have a pecuniary interest.  
 

• Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit or gain, 
which you, or your spouse or civil partner undertakes. 
 

• Any payment or provision of any other financial benefit (other than from your 
council or authority) made or provided within the relevant period* in respect of 
any expenses incurred by you in carrying out duties as a member, or towards 
your election expenses. This includes any payment or financial benefit from a 
trade union within the meaning of the Trade Union and Labour Relations 
(Consolidation) Act 1992.  
 
*The relevant period is the 12 months ending on the day when you tell the 
Monitoring Officer about your disclosable pecuniary interests. 

 

• Any contract which is made between you, or your spouse or your civil partner (or 
a body in which you, or your spouse or your civil partner, has a beneficial 
interest) and your council or authority –  
 
- under which goods or services are to be provided or works are to be 

executed; and  
- which has not been fully discharged. 
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• Any beneficial interest in land which you, or your spouse or your civil partner, 
have and which is within the area of your council or authority. 

 

• Any licence (alone or jointly with others) which you, or your spouse or your civil 
partner, holds to occupy land in the area of your council or authority for a month 
or longer. 
 

• Any tenancy where (to your knowledge) – 
- the landlord is your council or authority; and  
- the tenant is a body in which you, or your spouse or your civil partner, has a 

beneficial interest. 
 

• Any beneficial interest which you, or your spouse or your civil partner has in 
securities of a body where -  

 

(a) that body (to your knowledge) has a place of business or land in the area of 
your council or authority; and  
 

(b) either - 
- the total nominal value of the securities exceeds £25,000 or one 

hundredth of the total issued share capital of that body; or  
- if the share capital of that body is of more than one class, the total nominal 

value of the shares of any one class in which you, or your spouse or your 
civil partner, has a beneficial interest exceeds one hundredth of the total 
issued share capital of that class. 

If you attend a meeting at which any item of business is to be considered and you 
are aware that you have a personal interest in the matter which does not amount to 
a DPI, you must make verbal declaration of the existence and nature of that interest 
at or before the consideration of the item of business or as soon as the interest 
becomes apparent. You should leave the room if your continued presence is 
incompatible with the 7 Principles of Public Life (selflessness; integrity; objectivity; 
accountability; openness; honesty; and leadership).  

You have a personal interest where – 

• a decision in relation to that business might reasonably be regarded as affecting 
the well-being or financial standing (including interests in land and easements 
over land) of you or a member of your family or a person or an organisation with 
whom you have a close association to a greater extent than it would affect the 
majority of the Council Tax payers, ratepayers or inhabitants of the ward or 
electoral area for which you have been elected or otherwise of the Authority’s 
administrative area, or 
 

• it relates to or is likely to affect any of the interests that are defined as DPIs but 
are in respect of a member of your family (other than a partner) or a person with 
whom you have a close association. 
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Guidance on declarations of interest, incorporating regulations published by the 
Government in relation to Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, has been circulated to 
you previously. 
 
You should identify any potential interest you may have relating to business to be 
considered at the meeting. This will help you and anyone that you ask for advice to 
fully consider all the circumstances before deciding what action you should take. 
 
In certain circumstances the Council may grant a dispensation to permit a Member 
to take part in the business of the Authority even if the member has a Disclosable 
Pecuniary Interest relating to that business.  

To obtain a dispensation, you must write to the Monitoring Officer at least 48 hours 
before the meeting in question, explaining why a dispensation is sought and 
desirable, and specifying the period of time for which it is sought.  The Monitoring 
Officer may consult with the Independent Person or the Council’s Standards 
Committee in relation to a request for dispensation. 

Further advice can be obtained from Gillian Duckworth, Director of Legal and 
Governance on 0114 2734018 or email gillian.duckworth@sheffield.gov.uk. 
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S H E F F I E L D    C I T Y     C O U N C I L 
 

Economic and Environmental Wellbeing Scrutiny and Policy Development 
Committee 

 
Meeting held 17 February 2016 

 
PRESENT: Councillors Bob Johnson (Chair), Ian Auckland (Deputy Chair), 

Lewis Dagnall, Neale Gibson, Julie Gledhill, Helen Mirfin-Boukouris, 
Roy Munn, Robert Murphy, Joe Otten, Ray Satur, Martin Smith and 
Paul Wood 
 

 
   

 
1.  
 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

1.1 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Gill Furniss, Ibrar Hussain 
and Steve Wilson. 

 
2.  
 

EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS 
 

2.1 No items were identified where resolutions may be moved to exclude the public 
and press. 

 
3.  
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

3.1 There were no declarations of interest. 
 
4.  
 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 

4.1 The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 16th December 2015, were 
approved as a correct record. 

 
5.  
 

PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS 
 

5.1 Alan Kewley referred to the decision to transfer the venue of the next  meeting of 
the Sheffield City Region Combined Authority Transport Committee, on 29th 
February 2016, from Barnsley to Sheffield, and to an informal meeting to be held at 
Sheffield Town Hall in the morning of that day, arranged by the Sheffield Bus 
Partnership, to allow more open discussion before the Transport Committee meets, 
and raised the following questions:- 

  
 (a) Please can the above meeting arrangements for 29th February 2016, be 

confirmed; 
  
 (b) How will notice of the formal meeting be publicised in order to maximise 

awareness?; and 
  
 (c) In the light of the fact that normal webcasting facilities may be lost, following 

the transfer of the venue from Barnsley to Sheffield, what are the future 
plans for webcasting facilities in Sheffield Town Hall? 
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5.2 It was suggested that the Policy and Improvement Officer (Alice Nicholson) should 
seek clarification in terms of the arrangements for both the informal and formal 
meetings to be held on 29th February 2016, together with details of future plans for 
webcasting facilities in Sheffield Town Hall, and forward a response to Mr Kewley 
and members of the Committee. 

 
6.  
 

THE FUTURE ROLE OF THE CITY CENTRE 
 

6.1 The Committee received a joint presentation from Edward Highfield, Director of 
Creative Sheffield, and Richard Eyre, Head of City Centre Management and Major 
Events, on the future role of the City Centre. 

  
6.2 Mr Highfield stated that the presentation would inform and update Members on the 

future of the City Centre, following the Committee’s meeting held on 8th October 
2014, at which Members received presentations from representatives of the City 
Centre retail, leisure and business sectors.   

  
6.3 Mr Highfield provided a brief overview of the economic role of the City Centre, 

indicating that city centres were unique economic engines, comprising educational, 
civic, leisure, commercial and other assets, and stressed the increasing importance 
of attracting and retaining a talented workforce. 

  
6.4 Members of the Committee raised questions and the following responses were 

provided:- 
  
 • Retail rankings were provided by CICI data. Whilst details were not available 

at the meeting, and would be circulated to Members, the general trend was 
the City Centre had dropped in the retail rankings in recent years. The data, 
however, splits the City Centre from Meadowhall and that, when added 
together, the City’s retail performance was strong.   

  
 • Although Sheffield had higher levels of graduate retention than other Core 

Cities, nearly all the Core Cities were losing highly skilled workers, aged 
between 25 and 35, to London.  Evidence suggested that the high graduate 
retention rate was reduced after 18-24 months after graduation as workers left 
to find the second or third “career jobs”. This reflects the lower levels of 
headquarter functions in Sheffield than other cities. 

  
 • One initiative that had helped provide jobs for graduates in the City was RISE 

Sheffield, a major City-wide initiative to increase graduate employment in 
small and medium sized enterprises.  RISE, which was a collaboration 
between City partners, the City Council, the two Sheffield Universities and the 
private sector, was now in its 7th cohort.  

  
 • The Council received, on average, around 50 serious inward investment 

enquiries a year, with around one in five of these resulting in a business 
relocating to the City.  Whilst existing businesses in the City Centre 
contributed to the City’s economy, more inward investment was required in 
order to provide an extra boost. 
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 • Increasingly, cities must compete for mobile, talented employees. This does 

not just mean external people, but was also about local residents who may 
otherwise choose to live and work elsewhere. 

  
6.5 Edward Highfield and Richard Eyre then provided updates on the seven key areas 

in terms of the future role of the City Centre, and provided responses to the 
questions raised, as follows:- 

  
6.5.1 Sheffield BID 
  
 • As funding had already been secured in terms of the major events in the City 

Centre, such as Tramlines, funding from the BID would be used to support 
other, smaller scale events. 

  
 • In order to keep the BID’s overheads down, the Council had offered the use of 

office space in the Town Hall, rent-free, for a temporary period.  This 
arrangement was also considered beneficial as the BID’s staff would be 
working alongside Council staff, and it was considered important that both 
parties worked collaboratively.  Whilst the BID would not be paying any rent, 
they would be paying any additional costs to Kier. 

  
 • In terms of the Council’s representation on the BID Board, the original 

preference had been for there to be political representation but, after seeking 
legal advice on this, in the light of a possible conflict of interest, it was likely 
that the Executive Director, Place, would be the Council’s representative on 
the Board.  There were instances in other cities where there was political 
representation on their respective BID boards. 

  
 • In terms of best practice, Sheffield was a member of British BIDs, where 

advice and assistance had been sought with regard to best practice relating to 
the establishment of the BID.  It was the intention that Sheffield would remain 
a member of British BIDs.   The BID manager (Diane Jarvis) had been 
mentored by the Chief Executive of the Leeds BID.   

  
 • Whilst the BID concentrated mainly on retail businesses, there had and would 

continue to be, consultation with office-based businesses in the City Centre in 
terms of social responsibilities and recruiting and retaining the right staff.  
There were also proposals to increase the number of City Centre 
Ambassadors, whose role would include assisting office-based businesses, 
and they would also benefit from an improved cleaning regime in the City 
Centre.   

  
 • Office-based businesses would contribute around 57% of a total levy raised 

as part of the BID, and a majority of around 87% of office-based businesses 
voted ‘yes’ for the BID. 

  
 • The BID was a limited by guarantee company, with all Board members being 

non-executive directors, and the representation on the Board had been 
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decided by a majority vote of the members. 
  
6.5.2 Sheffield Retail Quarter 
  
 • In terms of progress made in respect of the scheme, in 2015, the Council had 

purchased the land from Hammerson and HCA, refreshed the scheme, 
submitted an outline planning application and commenced procurement of the 
Development partner. 

  
 • The majority of funding for the scheme would come from the  private sector.  

The refreshed scheme had been influenced by the public, and now included 
more positive features, as well as being more respectful to existing buildings 
in the area.  There would be further consultation at the detailed planning 
application stage.   

  
 • Although details of what was to be included in the scheme were not available 

at the meeting, it was envisaged that there would be a high percentage of 
leisure facilities, including bars and restaurants.  Details as to what would be 
included in the scheme would be decided following the submission of the 
outline planning application.  It was hoped that there would be a reasonable 
mix of business, leisure and retail facilities.  The  final mix of leisure facilities, 
including food and beverage, would be determined by the final developer, 
responding to market interest and industry norms. 

  
 • Early enabling works were to commence shortly, with demolition planned to 

commence later in the year.   
  
 • Every effort would be made to ensure that any disruption to residents living in 

the City Centre area was kept to a minimum. 
  
 • As the landowner, the Council would have an influence in terms of ensuring 

that any changes to the public transport network in the City Centre 
complemented the scheme. 

  
 • Although there had been a rise in internet shopping, and that there may be 

less floor space and less stock in shops, as they move more to a product 
‘click and collect’ approach, the view of the retailers was that there was still a 
wide range of choice for shoppers and strong demand for the Sheffield Retail 
Quarter.   

  
 • Issues regarding changes to the transport links in and around the City Centre 

area and how the scheme would fit in with the likely increased demand for 
services in the City Centre, due to the rising population, would be considered 
and addressed as part of the refresh of the City Centre Masterplan. 

  
6.5.3 Night-Time Economy 
  
 • It was accepted that there were still a number of issues regarding conflict 

between residents living in the City Centre and licensed premises, but it was 
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considered that considerable progress had been made in this reagrd.  Issues 
relating to such conflict were being considered as part of the City Centre 
Masterplanning process.  The fact that the City had secured ‘Purple Flag’ 
status again and the winning of the ‘Best Overall Scheme’ and ‘Most 
Innovative Scheme’ categories at the National Best Bar None Awards 2016, 
had helped to keep the City Council and the licensed trade focused in terms 
of potential conflict between the night-time economy and local residents. 

  
 • Whilst the area covered in terms of the ‘Purple Flag’ status included the BID 

boundary, which comprised the area within the old inner ring road, there were 
plans to look at areas with a high concentration of licensed premises just 
outside the City Centre, such as Ecclesall Road, being awarded certain 
elements of the status.   

  
 • As part of the achievements of ‘Purple Flag’ status, there had been a 

commitment from both the Council and the police in terms of the baselining of 
a number of core services, in the form of a commitment for the next five 
years.   

  
6.5.4 A Council Responsive to Business 

  
 • It was accepted that, as with every city, there had been issues with regard to 

businesses dealing with the Council’s Planning Service, and there was a need 
for the Council to work much better with individuals or developers to assist 
them with their queries or applications.  It was appreciated that the Planning 
Service had various rules and regulations which had to be adhered to, but it 
was important that they worked with individuals or developers to try and come 
to a satisfactory outcome for both parties.  In terms of large-scale 
developments, it was accepted that there would be more issues to deal with, 
but every effort should be made to ensure there was regular contact with the 
developers in order to keep them updated in terms of each stage of the 
planning process.  

  
6.5.5 Communication with Businesses 
  
 No questions were raised in relation to this element. 
  
6.5.6 Accessibility Into and Around the City Centre 
  
 • It was accepted that there were issues in terms of accessibility to the City 

Centre, particularly from London Road, in terms of the ring road.  Discussions 
had been held with the owners of The Moor in connection with possible 
methods of enabling and improving pedestrian flow from the London Road 
area to Moorfoot. 

  
6.5.7 A Vibrant, Mixed Use City Centre 
  
 • Whilst it was difficult to predict what additional housing would be required 

during the life of the Council’s Local Plan, there was a need to ensure that the 
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City Centre Masterplan was dovetailed with the Local Plan in this respect. 
  
 • Section 106 funding was shortly to be replaced by the Community 

Infrastructure Levy (CIL), which would have a very clear list of priority 
investments, so should be very transparent. 

  
6.6 RESOLVED: That the Committee:- 
  
 (a) notes the information reported as part of the presentation, together with the 

responses to the questions raised; 
  
 (b) thanks Edward Highfield and Richard Eyre for attending the meeting, making 

the presentation and responding to the questions raised; and 
  
 (c) requests that the issues raised by Members be forwarded to the Director of 

Creative Sheffield, and used to inform the refresh of the City Centre 
Masterplan. 

 
7.  
 

WORK PROGRAMME 2015/16 
 

7.1 The Committee received and noted a report of the Policy and Improvement Officer, 
attaching the draft Work Programme for 2015/16. 

  
7.2 The Committee noted that the item regarding Bus Services in Sheffield would be 

the main agenda item for the meeting to be held on 16th March, 2016. 
  
 
8.  
 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 

8.1 It was noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on 
Wednesday, 16th March 2016, at 5.00 pm, in the Town Hall. 
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Report of: Policy and Improvement Officer 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
Subject: Bus services in Sheffield - petitions referred from Full Council  
______________________________________________________________ 
 
Author of Report: Alice Nicholson, Policy and Improvement Officer  

0114 27 35065 alice.nicholson@sheffield.gov.uk  
______________________________________________________________ 
 
Summary:  
Full Council on 2nd December 2015 received 6 petitions in respect of changes to bus 
services from 1st November 2015 put in place through Sheffield Bus Partnership. 
Full Council resolved that the 6 petitions be referred to the appropriate Scrutiny and 
Policy Development Committee for consideration. Economic and Environmental 
Wellbeing Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee is the appropriate one. 
 
The 6 petitions minus signatures are attached as appendices. 
Key message of each petition is summarised in this report. 
_________________________________________________________ 
 
Type of item:  The report author should tick the appropriate box  

Reviewing of existing policy  

Informing the development of new policy  

Statutory consultation  

Performance / budget monitoring report  

Cabinet request for scrutiny  

Full Council request for scrutiny X 

Community Assembly request for scrutiny  

Call-in of Cabinet decision   

Briefing paper for the Scrutiny Committee  

Other  

 
The Scrutiny Committee is being asked to: 

• Consider the petitions referred from Full Council  

• Agree recommendations for action   
___________________________________________________ 
 
Background Papers:  
 
Category of Report: OPEN 

Report to Economic and 

Environmental Wellbeing Scrutiny 

& Policy Development Committee 

16
th
 March 2016  
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1. Introduction/Context 
 
1.1 The 6 petitions were referred to the appropriate policy development and 

scrutiny committee by Full Council on December 2nd 2015. 
 

 RESOLVED: That the 6 petitions reported to this meeting relating to the changes to bus 

services in the city from 1st November 2015, be noted, and the issue be referred to the 

appropriate Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee and the South Yorkshire 

Passenger Transport Executive for consideration, and be brought to the attention of the 

Minister for Transport for consideration as part of the forthcoming Buses Bill announced 

in this year’s Queen’s Speech. 

 
2. Petitions  

2.1 Six petitions were received by Full Council on 2nd December 2015. One 
petition has 12,384 signatures, therefore over the trigger of 5,000 for petition 
requiring debate and was debated at Council. See - 
http://sheffielddemocracy.moderngov.co.uk/mgAi.aspx?ID=11806 

 

 SUMMARY OF PETITION No. 
signatures 

Route 
operators 

1 Reversal of Changes to Bus services Nos. 
66; 1 and 1A; 85 and 86 

437 First; First & 
Stagecoach 

2 Urgent reconsideration of the proposed 
changes to the Route No. 10a bus service 

148 Sheffield 
Community 
Transport 

3 Requesting a public meeting with Cllr Terry 
Fox and the Sheffield Bus Partnership to 
discuss the changes to the bus services 

16  

4 Opposing cuts to Sheffield bus services 512  

5 Requesting that the cuts to bus services are 
reversed 

900  

6 Requesting the reversal of the changes to 
buses in Sheffield from November 2015: 
“@please return the services that worked and 
allowed everyone to get to where they are 
going.” 

12,384 

(electronic) 

 

 

3 What does this mean for the people of Sheffield? 

3.1 The level and nature of the response of the public of Sheffield to the bus 
service changes put in place on1st November 2015 shows the strength of 
feeling of how important these are to the people of Sheffield; the impact 
specific route changes have had on individuals and communities. 
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4. Recommendation 
 
4.1 The committee is asked to consider the petitions and agree 

recommendation(s) for action.   
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